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[Dr. McKinley, message, Your Outlook Determines Your Outcome ]   
Thank you so much Darren and Dana and Stacey for bringing the challenge to 
our hearts this morning, to count it all joy. That’s not just a 
sentimental expression. It’s actually a statement of challenge that you 
find in the book of James in the Word of God in the New Testament and if 
you have your Bible I want you to open it with me to the book of James 
chapter 1, because here in the book of James we find a very specific 
challenge as to how each and every one of us are to engage and ultimately 
to address the challenges of life that come. In fact I want you to open to 
the book of James and to get familiar with it because over the next few 
weeks, Lord willing, we are going, together, to make a journey through 
this book of James. JAMES IS A BOOK WHERE FAITH MEETS LIFE. If I had to 
just put it at the bottom line that’s what James is all about. It’s where 
faith meets life. 
 
I remember so well being a young teenager and having made a commitment of 
my life to Christ and I was grappling with a lot of things, peer pressure 
and decisions and choices and I was struggling with how to get my life on 
course and to follow in a faithful walk with Christ and it was the book of 
James that became the guidebook for those early days of the development of 
my life and faith, because I found such incredible relevance to the things 
that I was facing then and I’ve never found anything to be different. At 
every season and every turn of life I found this book to be a book where 
faith meets life for me. In many ways the book of James is like the 
Proverbs of the New Testament. You know how the Proverbs are? You go to 
the book of Proverbs, 31 chapters, one for every day of the a…, of the…of 
the month and you can read through Proverbs every month. It’s a great a…, 
a great read, it’s a way for you to build the wisdom of your life. The 
Proverbs are very simply straightforward statements of truth and when you 
read the book of James in much the same way you feel like you do when you 
read Proverbs, there just a direct a…, impact in your life and in your 
heart and so over these next few weeks as we look at the book of James I 
want to speak to you about 5 THINGS YOU’VE GOTTA KNOW ABOUT LIFE. There’re 
5 chapters in the book of James so we’re gonna go to each chapter and 
we’re going to seek to take away the life lesson that God would have for 
us from this wonderful book and I really do believe that God can use and 
will use this study in your life and in my life to help us to deal with 
our present circumstances, to help us to improve our relationships, to 
deepen the authenticity of our faith, to help us to handle some of the 
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major stress points of life and to ultimately impact the values, decisions 
and choices that we make everyday. So I’m very much excited about the 
opportunity of engaging with you in this wonderful book and reading and 
studying and sharing it together and certainly the book opens with those 
words that we just heard sung: 
 
…count it all joy… 
 
When? Well the Bible says when you encounter… 
 
…when you fall into various trials and temptations, 
 
You see what I mean? James doesn’t hesitate. He just jumps right in. He 
jumps right in to the thick of life and he says let me just talk to you 
real straight up. Life is hard. Life can hurt. Life has a lot of headaches 
and the reality is that from the very beginning you have to know how you 
are going to approach and how you are going to address life. And he says, 
I wanna give you a word of challenge and I wanna give you a word of 
perspective and here it is…you’ve got to… 
 
…count it all joy… 
 
Now I know that we all have a variety of translations here in this 
building this morning, but I want to read the opening verses of the book 
of James in a…, The New Living Translation, because I believe that it very 
much expresses something of what I want you to see and I want you to 
embrace as we begin this study today and so I would address your attention 
to the screen and let’s read together these opening verses in James 
chapter 1: 
 
1This letter is from James, a slave of God and of the Lord Jesus Christ. It 
is written to Jewish Christians scattered among the nations: Greetings. 
2Dear brothers and sisters, whenever trouble comes your way let it be an 
opportunity for joy, 3for when your faith is tested your endurance has a 
chance to grow. 4So let it grow, for when your endurance is fully developed 
you will be strong in character and ready for anything. 5If you need 
wisdom, if you wanna know what God wants you to do ask Him and He will 
gladly tell you. He will not resist you your asking. 
 
And then look down in verse 12: 
 
God blesses the people who patiently endure testing and afterward they 
will receive the crown of life that God has promised to all of those who 
love Him. 
 
Life is hard! Life is tough! Life is filled with bumps and bruises and 
challenges and the fact of the matter is, as I stand in this place this 
morning, there are people who are in all sorts of life situations. Some of 
you this morning are right in the middle of one of these testing times of 
life. Right now, for you, life is hard and the heat is picking up in your 
life, you’ve been faced with a setback in your life. You’ve been faced 
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with an impact in your life, some trail that has come and let me just be 
sure that I pointed out, it says there in verse 2: 
 
My brethren, count it all joy when you fall into various trials. 
 
It doesn’t state it as a possibility, it states it as a reality and 
reality life is that each and every one of us face trails and tribulations 
and some of us today are right in the middle of those challenges, those 
irritations, those hardships of life. Maybe for you it’s a financial 
hardship. Maybe this year has resulted in a reversal of some things in the 
income of your life, maybe your job and as a result you’re here today, 
you’re in the middle of the summer, you’re trying to make your way through 
and find your way through and you’re thinking God I need Your grace and 
Your strength. For some of you there’s been an impact in a relationship in 
your life, maybe a marriage has failed, maybe some breakup has occurred or 
some breakdown in a relationship and you’re in the middle of a test and 
your life and your love and your commitment is being challenged in these 
days and in these hours as we are in this place today. Maybe you’re faced 
with some…something difficult in your life, a bad medical report or 
someone that you love dearly is faced with something difficult and you’re 
faced with a trial and many of you today know exactly what I’m talking 
about, because for me to even touch this subject is to come near to 
touching the tenderness of your heart. 
 
Others of you in this place this morning are just coming out of one of 
those testing times of life. You’ve been in it and finally you begin to 
feel that the clouds are breaking and your seeing some blue sky and your 
so thankful that you’re starting to move out of it and you’re grateful 
that…that you’ve made it through at this point and you need the 
encouragement of this message today to remind you to continue to endure 
and to seek the Lord. 
 
And, oh yes, there’s one other group of people here this morning, that’s 
those of you who are getting ready to go into a test right now in your 
life. I know that’s not the best of news but it’s just the fact of life 
and so whether you’re in the middle of it, whether you’re coming out of it 
or whether you’re soon to face it, what we’re going to learn in lesson 1 
in the book of James, chapter 1 is the most essential life lesson that I 
can share with you and it is this; it is that YOUR OUTLOOK DETERMINES YOUR 
OUTCOME. In all of life if there’s a lesson that you have gotta know, it’s 
that every single day in every season and every circumstance in life it is 
your outlook that ultimately determines your outcome and how important it 
is that you begin to embrace an outlook in life that will ultimately take 
you to the destiny that God has for you. 
 
Now all of life is not enjoyable and much of life is to be dreaded and 
even to be endured. It was Charles Shultz, the creator of the comic strip 
Peanuts, who once said: 
 
“Life is easier if you dread it only one day at a time.” 
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Heh! [slight congregation laughter] And that’s how a lot of us live life 
isn’t it? We simply just dread it every single day and try to get through 
it. Well, I want you to know that I believe God’s perspective is different 
and the perspective that we gain here in the book of James is a 
perspective that ultimately can change everything about life from this 
point forward. So what is the secret to forging and forming the outlook of 
your life that will ultimately be conformed to the outcome that God 
desires for you? Well, let me suggest several things that I think will be 
of help and will be of importance to you and if you have a pen and some 
paper there I hope that you’ll take some of these notes because whether 
you’re in the middle of it or whether you’re coming out of it or gonna go 
right back in to it I trust these things will help you to strengthen your 
outlook in life. Now what is the secret? 
 
#1, the Bible says and as we’ve heard sung and as we’ve already said: 
 
…count it all joy… 
 
Literally, let me state that for you or restate that for you. 
 
ENCOUNTER LIFE’S TRIALS WITH JOY. That’s what the Bible is telling us 
here. If you want the outlook of your life to determine always a positive 
outcome then one of the secrets to life is encountering life’s trials with 
joy. You can choose your outlook and in reality your outlook is made up of 
two things. It’s made up of your perspective, the way that you see 
something and it’s made up of your attitude, the way that you respond to 
something in your life. It’s the way you see it and the way that you 
respond to it. And the Bible says here that in order for us to have the 
outlook that God desires for us, that the secret is to encounter life’s 
trials with joy. How do you see the trials, the tribulations, the 
adversities that come into your life? Well, here James says: 
 
…consider it… 
 
…consider it joy… 
 
The word consider is a very important word, because in the New Testament 
it is a word that comes right out of the financial markets of that day, 
out of the commercial world. It’s the word that you use when you put a 
credit on one side of the ledger, versus putting a debit on the other side 
of the ledger and so the Bible says when you come to trials in your life, 
write it down in the credit column. At the very beginning see it as being 
a point of credit and of advance in your life. Literally the word means, 
look ahead, look forward and begin to engage the trial, not just for what 
you will face in the moment, but what that moment can mean in your future. 
Ladies and gentlemen we always live in the moment in life. We have no 
choice, all of us live in the ever present moment. But we don’t have to 
look at all things in this moment and one of the things that the Bible 
tells us is that the secret of living a life of faith, is not only living 
in the moment, but it is looking to the future. That’s why the Bible tells 
us that the focal point of life and faith is that as we go through life, 
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in fact if you read the book of Hebrews chapter 11, you read the stories 
of men and women in all sorts of trials and tribulations and hardships. 
But when you get to the end of chapter 11 here’s what it says regardless 
of what you may be facing:   [Hebrews 12:2] 
 
look unto Jesus who is the author and the finisher of your faith,… 
 
And the secret of life is how you see it and the Bible tells us that we 
are to look at life and to look at the crisis of life and to count them as 
joy. In many ways looking forward, if I can just give you a simple 
illustration is like making the road trip and getting to a desired exit or 
destination. Many of you right now are in the process of taking little 
trips. Summers here, you’re maybe breaking out for a weekend. Maybe you 
gonna make a trip all the way across the country and if you’re makin a 
road trip one thing I can tell you about a road trip, is that it can be 
long, laborious and boring. Right? In fact one of the greatest highlights 
on the road trip is when you’ve been out there on the road for a couple of 
hours and you’ve been cruisin along and suddenly you look up and there’s a 
sign that says, Starbucks, [pause for slight congregation laughter] 25 
miles. [more laughter] Or maybe for you it’s Cracker Barrel, exit 52. I 
don’t know what it is that you may find that changes your perspective when 
you’re in the midst of the road trip, but what I can tell you is, is that 
when you begin to pinpoint an exit, a destination in the future, it’s 
amazing how it changes the whole context of the trip. Now you’re still on 
the road and you’ve still gotta travel those miles, but knowing that 
there’s something ahead, knowing that there’s an exit, that there’s a cup 
of Starbucks or maybe a hot meal up there you’re able to sort of refocus 
your attention and your energy until you get to that destination and 
that’s exactly what God is saying to you. He says, I want you to have a 
perspective in your life that as you begin to make the journey that you 
encounter the trials with joy, not because they’re fun to go through, but 
because of the fact that you’re going to focus on the future and you’re 
gonna focus on the destination that God has for you. It’s such an 
important part of making the journey of life. Heh, I know God gets tired 
of hearing me and hearing you over and over say, are we there yet? Are we 
there yet? Are we there yet? [more laughter] And yet God says, I want you 
to know I have an outcome for you. So I want your outlook to ultimately be 
in keeping with the outcome that I have for you. You see it’s so easy to 
be negative, it’s so easy to get defeated and to be overwhelmed and to be 
frustrated in life. 
 
I heard about a guy who was driving home one evening and it was in the 
summer months and there was a good amount of daylight left and as he 
turned the corner going into his neighborhood he noticed there on that big 
field on the corner that there was a little league baseball game goin on. 
He parked his car and he got out and decided he’d take in a few innings of 
baseball and as he got out there he noticed that a lot was going on and he 
took a seat behind the 1st baseline and after a little while he got the 
attention of one of the players sitting there a…, on the bench and he said 
a…, “Hey tell me how are you guys doin?” The young man looked at him and 
said, “We’re great!” He said, “What’s the score?” He said, “Fourteen to 
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nothin, we’re behind.” And then he just smiled real big. [congregation 
laughter] The guy looked at him and said, “Fourteen to nothing, you’re 
behind?” He said, “Aren’t you a little discouraged?” He said, “Naw, we 
haven’t been up to bat yet.” Heh, [congregation laughter] you see it’s all 
about perspective, [more laughter] and ladies and gentlemen one of the key 
things in life is keeping perspective. 
 
…counting it all joy… 
 
So it begins with how I perceive it, how I see it, but then it goes to how 
I respond to it and that is my attitude, because my attitude is ultimately 
the outcome of what I see and how I’ve chosen to process the events and 
the experiences of my life. Some of us have bad outcomes and bad outlooks 
because we nurse bad attitudes and it’s easy to let a bad attitude begin 
to take root in your life and before long all of life has been poisoned 
because things aren’t like you want them to be. I love what John Maxwell 
says when he says: 
 
“It’s not what happens to you, but it’s what happens in you that matters 
the most in life.” 
 
And ladies and gentlemen while none of us have control over time events, 
sequences and circumstances that happen to us, what we do have the ability 
to do is to gain perspective that is biblical and to shape attitudes of 
submission to the will of God in our lives so that when we encounter the 
tough times, the trials of life that we are able to do it with joy. Now 
joy is not just some sort of a spiritual syrup that we pour on the 
horseradish of life and say, oh isn’t this good! It’s not like being happy 
where I just feel good all the time. But joy is the confidence that God 
has a purpose and God has a plan and though it may be painful to me it is 
purposeful with God and I will trust the Lord. I love the words of Warren 
B…Wiersbe: 
 
“Our values determine our evaluations. If we value comfort more than 
character then trials will upset us. If we value the material and physical 
more than the spiritual then we will not be able to count it all joy. If 
we only live for the present and not for the future, the trials will make 
us bitter and not better.” 
 
God wants to use the hard things in life to make you better. Now you’d 
better learn that Satan wants to use the hard things of your life to make 
you bitter. He’s always trying to enslave you in attitudes and 
perspectives about God and about life that are unbecoming of the One who’s 
grace and mercy has been extended to us. But if you’ll put your eyes on 
Jesus you can 
 
…count it all joy… 
 
Encounter life’s trials with joy. That’s the first thing that we have to 
do to shape the outlook of life. But not only must we encounter life’s 
trials with joy, James tells us that there’s something else that we have 
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to do as we look at the outlook and the outcome and that is that we are 
to… 
 
ENGAGE LIFE’S TRIALS FOR GROWTH. We are to engage life’s trials for 
growth. Let me go back and read again. 
 
2Count it all joy my brothers when you fall into various trials, 3knowing 
that the testing of your faith produces patience. 
 
Maybe your translation says endurance. It literally means the ability to 
bear up or to bear under and so the Bible says here, know that when your 
faith is tested it produces patience or endurance. But then look in verse 
4: 
 
…let patience have its perfect work,… 
 
Let it happen! Give God permission to work in the circumstances of life, 
both those that you desire and those that you don’t. You see many of us 
are very resistant to the painful things of life. I mean, that’s normal, 
it’s natural, not of us wants to a…, to have patience, not of us wants to 
experience pain. It’s a very unnatural reaction. But the Bible says that 
God wants us to let patience work, to let endurance be forged in us 
because this is ultimately in keeping with His plan and His purpose for 
our lives and therefore when difficulty comes to you and to me the 
greatest thing we can do is to take a pen and to write over the top of it, 
“Permitted to the glory of God!” Permitted to the glory of God, because I 
believe that the way that God clearly works in life is through the things 
that come, that engage us and bring about our growth. Now God is 
interested in growth with you and with me. God wants us to become mature 
and the tragedy is, is that it is possible to grow old in the Lord and not 
to grow up in the Lord. There are churches all over America filled with 
people today who’ve been goin to the same church, sittin in the same spot 
week in and week out, year in and year out and they have not grown mature 
in Christ. Just let somebody take their seat some Sunday mornin and you’ll 
find out. [congregation laughter] Oh, did I hit a little close to home, 
I’m sorry, didn’t mean to do that. [more laughter] But the fact of the 
matter is you can grow and one of the things that we have to do is to look 
at the growth gains that come through the trials or the tests of life. You 
know every day people a…, pass television sets and the ticker tape on 
their computers in order to keep up with what’s happening on the stock 
market, because as the market is going up people are thinking, hey there 
are some gains to be made here, when the market goes down people fear 
loss. I wonder if you’ve ever taken time to look at God’s economy in God’s 
market and to begin to credit to yourself what are some of the gains that 
I have in life when I go through the tough times, the trials, the tests? 
Well, let me suggest several to you that I believe that James mentions to 
us here. 
 
One he tells us that we GAIN A GREATER CAPACITY, A GREATER CAPACITY. He 
says: 
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know that the testing of your faith produces patience. 
 
Endurance! That is a greater capacity to live and to walk in the will of 
God in your life. I love what the psalmist says in Psalm 119 and verse 32: 
 
I will run the way of Your commandments, For You will enlarge my heart. 
 
Now you know that running by and large is an exercise in exhaustion, 
right? Heh, I mean, one of the worst feelings in the world is to run a few 
blocks, because if you haven’t been running your lack of fitness will 
quickly show. The fatigue will come out in your heart rate and in your 
pulse and in your breathing and respirations and there very much is this 
sense that I’m gonna pass out. [slight congregation laughter] But you know 
an amazing thing is, is if you’ll take time and begin to walk a little 
more each day and run a little further each day and each week, before long 
you gain a greater capacity and what you couldn’t do in the beginning you 
begin to gain a capacity to do after you endure and after you persevere 
and in much the same way that that happens in the body physically God says 
when it comes to you faith and your walk with Christ, what He wants to do 
is He wants to enlarge the capacity of your life and God takes us through 
tests in order that He might increase our endurance, our stability and our 
maturity. So there is a greater capacity in my life to live and to fulfill 
the will of God when I endure tests. But not only is there a greater 
capacity. 
 
Another result of the tests of life and engaging them for growth is that I 
HAVE A STRONGER CHARACTER, a stronger character. Look at what it says in 
verse 4: 
 
…let patience have its perfect work, that you may be perfect… 
 
Or literally mature. 
 
…and complete, lacking in nothing. 
 
God is in the character building business and what God is more interested 
in, in your life than anything else is that He is interested in your 
character, because God has made a pledge to you. From the moment that you 
say yes to Jesus Christ as you Lord and Savior, God begins to engage in 
you His plan and His purpose and that is that you and I would be conformed 
to the image of Jesus Christ and therefore what God is looking for in my 
life and in your life is character that is becoming to Jesus Christ. And 
so I gain a stronger character. Psalm 119 again, the psalmist echoes this 
when he says:  [verse 71] 
 
It was good for me that I was afflicted, that I might learn Your statutes. 
 
Have you come to a place in your life where you can say it’s been good for 
me to be afflicted? Because there are some things that have been refined, 
there are some things that have been purified, there are some things that 
have been strengthened in my life because I’ve been through affliction. 
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Keep your hand there in the book of James and turn over just a few pages 
to the book of 1st Peter, 1st Peter chapter 1 and I want us to read 
beginning in verse 6, because the word test that is used here in James 1, 
is repeated in the book of 1st Peter and it has to do again with the idea 
of the character of my life and the character of my faith. Look at what it 
says in 1st Peter, 1 in verse 6: 
 
6In this you greatly rejoice, though now for a little while, if need be, 
you have been grieved by various trials, 7that the genuineness of your 
faith, being much more precious than gold that perishes, though it is 
tested by fire, may be found to the praise, honor, and glory at the 
revelation of Jesus Christ. 
 
God brings the fires to refine the character and God builds our character 
through hardships. Permit me one more minute at this point to read to you 
the Phillips translation of the passage in James that we’ve been reading. 
Listen to this: 
 
2When all kinds of trials and temptations crowd into your lives my 
brothers, don’t resent them as intruders, but welcome them as friends. 
3Realize that they come to test your faith and to produce in you the 
quality of endurance, 4but let the process go on until that endurance is 
fully developed and you will find you have become men of mature character, 
men of integrity with no weak spots. 
 
How many of us in this room have prayed, “God I want to live and to know 
and to do Your will in my life.” Well it is the will of God for you and me 
that we have character that is becoming to Christ. No fire, no reality of 
faith. So there is a greater capacity, there is a stronger character. But 
there’s something else that James tells us that we gain in growth as we go 
through these experiences of life and as we ultimately are shaping our 
outlook that we need to focus on and that is he says in verse 5 of James 
1: 
 
If any of you lacks wisdom, let him ask of God, who gives to all liberally 
and without reproach, and it will be given to him. 
 
One of the other gains that comes in life when you go through a hardship 
is that you GAIN A FULLER INSIGHT, a fuller insight into who God is and 
how God works in life. God wants to engage with us in the challenges of 
life so that instead of just seeing this as something that’s come my way, 
Lord why me? Why this? Why now? But that instead I look at Him and say, 
Lord I want to know You, I want to experience You and Your presence 
through this experience in my life and therefore Lord I want a fuller 
insight. Psalm 119 again, the psalmist says that through His commandments 
God has made him wiser than his enemies; and God has made him wiser than 
his teachers. Wisdom is knowing and living life from God’s point of view 
and one of the things that we need in life is not just knowledge. We live 
in a world that is drowning in knowledge, but we need wisdom and wisdom 
comes when I focus on God’s work and His activity in my life. Now you know 
the easiest thing to have happen when I get into a hot spot or to a 
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hardship is to so focus the attention of my life on me and my pain that I 
fail to see God and His grace at work in my life. In fact down in James 
chapter 1 and verse 17, if you’ll look there for just a moment, I want you 
to see what the Bible tells us about God. It says: 
 
Every good gift and every perfect gift is from above, and it comes down 
from the Father of lights, with whom there is no variation or shadow of 
turning. 
 
God is a good God. God is a God of grace and God gives to you wisdom in 
your hour of need and God gives you the grace that you need. He is the 
Father of light and though you may be involved in some experiences of life 
that are bringing darkness and dark shadows to your heart God is a God who 
wants to give you light. The key is that you have to open your heart to 
that fuller insight with Him. 
 
I’ve shared this with you before but I think it bears repeating that one 
of the most interesting things that you can do is that you can take the 
smallest piece of coinage that we have in circulation, the dime, and with 
that little dime you can literally put it up to your eye and you can block 
out, as though it were, most of the radiant light of the sun. Did you know 
that? Now that sun is a massive ball of fire. It’s much, much larger than 
this dime, but it’s amazing how that if I let this dime come so close that 
it can just block out the light to me. I can even use this light right 
now, I’ve got all kinds of lights up here in the ceiling, I can use this 
light…this dime to block out those lights. In fact, just to give you a 
comparison I got the guys in the technical services to bring me one of our 
lights out of the ceiling. I thought you might like to see one. Here’s the 
dime. Here’s the light bulb. Did you know that there are 500 of these in 
this front section of this building over you head right now? Man it’s hot 
in here isn’t it? [pause for congregation laughter] And that’s not even 
counting all those over you guys out there in the balcony, that’s another 
light bulb back there. Also, let me just remind you, you need to tithe, it 
takes a lot of money to turn all these light on [congregation laughter] 
and include the air-conditioning as well. So just remember! But isn’t it 
amazing that right now I can take this little dime and I can get to a 
place where I can’t see any of these lights. You know that’s just how it 
is in my life. He is the Father of light and God is ever illuminating the 
darkness of this life that I live and this world through His light and His 
grace. But it’s so easy for me to loose insight because I so focus on my 
problems. You see growth comes when I begin to say, God I’m going to take 
this and I’m gonna to put it all in comparison to what I know about You 
and suddenly I begin to loose even the sense of that shadow because I’m 
growing in the light and the radiance of God’s grace, I wanna be careful 
how I set that down, and truth in life. You gain a fuller insight. And 
then there’s something else that happens… 
 
A DEEPER DEPENDENCE, a deeper dependence, in verses 9 thru 12 there’s an 
unusual insertion in this portion of Scripture. You’re reading about 
trials and difficulties and then all of the sudden in verse 9 James says: 
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9Let the brother of…a…let the lowly brother glory in his exaltation, 10but 
let the rich in his humiliation, because as the flower of the field he 
will pass away. 
 
A rich man and a poor man, what’s he talking about here? Well, I believe 
there’s a very simple truth here and that is that trials and suffering 
prove as a leveler of all mankind. You can’t decorate, air-condition or 
insulate the impact of pain on your life. It doesn’t matter how much money 
you have, how much knowledge you have, pain is pain, adversity is 
adversity and while a poor man may only be able to look at his weakness 
and to cry out to God, a rich man may have the audacity to believe that 
someway he can buy his way out of hardship. It will never happen and 
therefore the Bible says one of the great gains that comes in life through 
hardship, even if you’re well off, is that it reminds you what true values 
are in life and that the greatest dependency is when your dependency is 
upon God. So what do I gain? How do I grow? I grow in a greater capacity 
to fulfill the will of God in my life, I grow in a stronger character that 
is becoming to the purpose of God and the image of Christ in me. I gain a 
fuller insight as I begin to understand more of who God is and what God is 
like. I learn a deeper dependency because all of life is lived in faith 
relying upon Him and then… 
 
I gain A BROADER USEFULNESS. Do you notice how many times James says 
brothers, sisters? He’s talking to us as a community of faith, as a 
community of people who know what it is to hurt and to experience hurt and 
yet in these affectionate tones, as James relates to us these hard moments 
in life he’s talking to us about how God works in us and works through us 
in order that we might help to minister to one another. Once again Psalm 
119 says:   [verse 74] 
 
Those who fear you will be glad when they see Me because I hoped in Your 
Word. 
 
You see it is through the ministry that God brings to my heart in my life 
and hardship that I minister to you and it is through the ministry that 
God brings to your life and hardship that you minister to me. Paul knew 
this well when in the book of 2nd Corinthians he said: 
 
All praise to the God and Father of our Lord Jesus Christ for He is the 
source of every mercy and the God who comforts us. He comforts us in all 
of our trouble so that we will comfort others and when others are troubled 
we will be able to give them the same comfort that God has given to us. 
 
That’s what it’s all about ladies and gentlemen is that we grow in 
community and in authenticity of love and relationship when we learn to 
experience the mercy and the grace of God and the injuries of your life 
are intended to be the places where God provides mercy to others who are 
injured also. Let God work in your life. Grow, engage growth through the 
hardships of life. So how do we shape our outlook? Number 1: We encounter 
life’s trials with joy. We begin to count it forward and to see it from 
God’s point of view. Number 2: We engage life’s trials for growth, we let 
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God begin to move and to work in us. And then, here’s the ultimate… 
 
WE ARE TO ENDURE LIFE’S HARDSHIPS, LIFE’S TRIALS WITH PROMISE. We are to 
endure it with a promise that God blesses and God ultimately rewards those 
who endure with the crown of life. It doesn’t say those who enjoy, it says 
those who endure, because there are many hardships, there are many things 
that hurt in life, but the ultimate outlook of life is shaped by this 
reality, that God who sees me, who loves me, who knows me will one day 
reward me by His grace and by His mercy and there will come a day in your 
life and in my life where the challenges of faith and the struggles of 
life will be put away and we will experience the reward that God has 
promised to us. A future reward, a future that is real, a future that is 
sure because of Jesus Christ and what He has done for us. I love the book 
of Peter because it talks to us about the fact that we have a living hope 
from the resurrection of Jesus Christ from the dead and while there are 
many points of despair and disappointment in this life, there is coming a 
reward for every person who endures in this life by faith and it is a 
reward that is promised from God to each and every one of us. A part of 
that reward is shared and seen on earth as God works through our 
suffering, but ultimately it will be fulfilled in heaven when He drives 
away every tear and takes away every sting and every sorrow and He rewards 
us with His promise in Jesus Christ. Charles Haddon Spurgeon once said: 
 
“Many owe the grandeur of their lives to their tremendous difficulties.” 
 
God works in you to grow you and God works through you one day to give you 
glory by His grace and it’s amazing how when you begin to reshape your 
outlook on life it changes the outcome of life now and will ultimately 
shape the outcome of life in eternity. Charlotte Elliott was a frustrated 
young lady. She was frustrated because as a little girl she experienced an 
illness that ultimately put her and confined her to a wheelchair. For many 
years in her life she lived with misery and struggle and though she was a 
Christian she could not understand why God had so limited her life and one 
day her pastor Dr. Caesar Milan came to visit and as he was there he 
listened to her and certainly he tenderly sympathized with her and the 
things that were so hard in her life, but he looked at her and he said: 
 
“Charlotte, all you’re looking at are the limitations of your life. You 
need to get a new outlook Charlotte. You need to just take yourself, just 
as you are, and give yourself to God and believe that He can use even this 
today and eternally for His glory.” 
 
For some reason that connected with her heart and Charlotte Elliott who 
was confined to that wheelchair listened to those words and over the next 
few years just began to have breakthrough after breakthrough internally 
and she though about the fact that God would use her life and one day as 
she reflected upon that challenge from that very wise pastor she started 
writing in her journal some words, well she penned those words and you 
know them well. What are the words? 
 
     Just as I am, without one plea 
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     But that Thy blood was shed for me, 
     … 
     O Lamb of God, I come!… 
 
To Thee, Just as I am, she wrote these words. They were one day taken and 
put to music and then by the providence of God a young brilliant 
evangelist by the name of Billy Graham picked up that song and used it all 
around the world and millions of people walked the aisles of public 
meetings professing faith in Christ to the echo and to the refrain of Just 
As I Am, because of a little girl who one day said, I’m going to change my 
outlook and to the glory of God I’m gonna trust Him with the outcome. 
Charlotte Elliott’s brother who was a pastor and who for many years had 
been able to serve the Lord said, 
 
“I can only hope that in some small way my life has impacted others as God 
has used Charlotte to impact the world.” 
 
I don’t care where you are or what you’re faced with today, ladies and 
gentlemen changing your outlook can change your outcome. That’s where 
faith gets real in life. Someone has said and I love these words: 
 
“When life is hard, when life is difficult, we need to remember that in 
happy moments we praise we praise God. In difficult moments we seek God. 
In quiet moments we worship God. In painful moments we trust God and in 
every moment we thank God.” 
 
Where are you in this moment? What is this moment like in your life? I 
know for some of you, you look today and you say well pastor I’m glad you 
got up there and gave us a lesson on what we need to do about the 
hardships of life. Well, I did try to give you that message, but, could I 
just be real honest with you today and tell you that what I’ve preached to 
you, I’ve only preached for me. Today my mom is very critically ill in a 
hospital in Memphis, Tennessee. When I finish this morning I’m headed 
there to be at her bedside. These have been long and challenging days, the 
last 10 days in our life together and we’re making a journey together that 
will ultimately be a journey of glory by faith, but a journey that has 
been challenging to me. So really what I’ve preached to you this morning 
I’ve really just preached for me to say Lord I need Your grace in my life 
right now. But you know I’m not alone in that condition this morning. 
There are a lot of you in this room who are in circumstances, conditions 
and situations in life where you need God’s grace to touch you and I want 
this moment to be that moment of grace for you. 


